CITY OF HAINES

HAINES CITY COUNCIL

EXECUTIVE SESSION

CLOSED TO PUBLIC

ORS 192.660 specifies certain topics for which the Council is permitted to meet privately in executive sessions. The allowable subject for the executive session is ORS 192.660 (2)(i).

Executive session for the City of Haines Council has been scheduled for Tuesday July 11, 2017, at 6:00 pm.  Location: 819 Front Street, Haines, OR 97833. 


Topics to be discussed: Employee Personnel Reviews


Duration of Executive Session:  1/2 hour

COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

JULY 11, 2017
       CONVENE: 6:30 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of June 13, 2017 Council meeting.
· July accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report - June
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· City Recorder Salary Review

· Public Works Review

· Nichols & Mitchell CPA’S Engagement Letter for 2016/2017 Audit

· OLCC License Renewals

· 2018 Special City Allotment (SCA) Grant Program

· Resolution #R-1707-4 Special City Allotment ODOT Grant

· LGIP Account Authorized Users

Unfinished Business
New Business
Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________

CITY OF HAINES

HAINES CITY COUNCIL

EXECUTIVE SESSION

ORS 192.660 specifies certain topics for which the Council is permitted to meet privately in executive sessions. The allowable subject for the executive session is ORS 192.660 (2)(i).

The Haines City Council met in Executive Session July 11, 2017 6:00 pm, adjourning at 6:30 pm.

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
JULY 11, 2017
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Jim Brown opened the July 11, 2017 City Council meeting at 6:30 pm. Council members present were Katie Jones Bedolla, Lisa Whited, Ken Bain and Don Adcock. Council members John Shurtleff and Connie Pound Lewis were absent. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Brandon Fry. 

Citizens present: There were no citizens present.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayor’s Report

Baker Sanitary Request to Dump Waste
Mayor Brown explained that the City was approached by Baker Sanitary with a proposal to dump their septic tank cleanouts and chemical toilets into our wastewater system. The major concern is whether the chemicals could cause a problem with our system. City Recorder Valerie Russell contacted Paul Daniello with the DEQ and he advised her that the City’s wastewater permit allows for this practice. But he cautioned the City that the chemicals could cause the system to not work properly if it were to kill the bacteria that breaks down the waste. Paul Daniello suggested contacting the City Engineer. John Gartlitz from JUB Engineers is totally against dumping chemical toilets into the system. Baker Sanitary is researching what chemicals are used in the chemical toilets.
In one-year Baker Sanitary pumped 63,420 gallons of waste from septic systems and chemical toilets. The City of Haines wastewater system pumped 39 million gallons up to the lagoons last year so it would be a small quantity that would be very diluted. The amount of extra waste would average approximately 175 gallons per day.
More research will be conducted on the chemicals and the price that the City could charge Baker Sanitary to pump the waste.

2018 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant
Mayor Brown explained to the Council that the City could apply for the 2018 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant in the amount of $50,000. Since the City was a recipient of the 2015 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant it is unlikely that the City would receive the grant for a few years, but it is important to apply every year. 
Mayor Brown suggested as a project to crack seal and chip seal Third Street, Fourth Street and School street between Third and Fifth.

Councilor Adcock made a motion to apply for the 2018 ODOT Special Cities Allotment Grant in the amount of $50,000 to complete a crack and chip seal project on Third, Fourth and School Street. Councilor Jones-Bedolla seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 

DEQ Requirement
Paul Daniello from the DEQ informed the City that the sewer readings need to be taken every day not just on weekdays. Mayor Brown suggested having the City’s certified sewer operator Bruce Litke take the readings.

Union Pacific Railroad Grant
Mayor Brown suggested that the City apply for the Union Pacific Railroad Grant to remove the mine tunnel in the park that is in danger of collapsing. This would require hiring an excavator and a dump truck to remove the entire mound and then the area could then be used for parking.
Councilor Adcock stated that the City will need to plan to rebuild the bandstand. He was able to stabilize the structure for now, but the City will need to make a decision to rebuild or remove within a year. 

City Recorder Valerie Russell said that she would research the Railroad grant and see what is available for funding.
Agenda Item No. 2– Consent Agenda
Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to accept the consent agenda. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 

Agenda Item No. 3 – City Recorder/Public Works Reports

City Recorder


Water Compliance Project
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the IFA has been in the process of reorganizing. Shanna Bailey was the City’s Regional Coordinator but she recently informed the City that Brian McDowell is now the City’s Regional Development Officer and Tawni Bean, is the CDBG Regional Project Manager. Shanna also informed the City in her email that IFA Director Chris Cummings would be dropped off future emails, which apparently was not his idea. Chris will be contacted to discuss this issue. Valerie routinely includes the IFA upper management in all email correspondence to ensure accurate and consistent information from the coordinators. Tawni Bean was at one time the City’s Regional Coordinator and proved to be very bias toward the City and JUB Engineers. She consistently has given the City inaccurate information and has an obvious dislike for the City, the Engineers and Consultants. 

The City can start the process to reapply for the SDWRLF loan at this time but the CDBG grant application cannot be submitted until the end of December. The City was not a recipient of the grant last year because the scoring of the application reflected that the loan was not secured even though the City had been told by the IFA that everything was complete. The IFA stated that the loan wasn’t secured because the public comment period was not over. The public comment period was not over because the date of the scoring took place earlier than scheduled. The application was scored incorrectly and the IFA admits that it was scored incorrectly but will not correct the score. If the application had been scored correctly the City would have been awarded the grant. Grant funds were awarded to Mt. Vernon even though their system is not out of compliance. JUB Engineers and Ducote Consulting are investigating these issues that Haines and other City’s they represent have had with the IFA. 
Public Works

Misc.
Public Works Brandon Fry thanked Councilor Adcock and Councilor Shurtleff for repairing the bandstand. Brandon stated that he was able to repair the railing at the park also. Mayor Brown and Brandon installed the 4th of July sign in the Peace Park. There had been several new water connection estimates requests and one new water service installation has been completed. The first cutting of alfalfa has been cut at the sewer farm producing more in the first cutting than all cuttings combined last year. 
Agenda Item No. 4 – Administrative Matters
City Recorder Salary Review
Mayor Brown explained that the Council met in Executive Session for City Recorder Valerie Russell’s performance evaluation. He stated that Valerie received an excellent review. 

The Council determined that the full-time employees would receive a 5% increase in wage and that the insurance cap of $992.00 would remain the same. Any increases in insurance this year would be the employee’s responsibility. 
Public Works Review
Mayor Brown stated that Public Works Brandon Fry also had an excellent review and will also receive a 5% wage increase the first of January after he has been employed with City for one year.
Nichols & Mitchell CPA’S Engagement Letter for 2016/2017 Audit
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the Council needed to accept the Nichols & Mitchell CPA’s Engagement Letter to complete the 2016/2017 Audit. The fee did increase $100.00 from last year which was included in the budget.

Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to accept the Nichols & Mitchell CPA’s Engagement Letter to complete the 2016/2017 Audit. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
OLCC License Renewals
The OLCC License Renewals are up for review.

Councilor Whited declared that there was a conflict of interest since she is one of the OLCC license holders and removed herself from the Council.

There was no longer a quorum of the Council so the OLCC License Renewals Reviews were postponed until the August Council meeting. 
Resolution #R-1707-4 Special City Allotment ODOT Grant
City Recorder Valerie Russell read aloud Resolution #R-1707-4 Special City Allotment ODOT Grant to the Council. 

Councilor Jones-Bedolla made a motion to accept Resolution #R-1707-4 Special City Allotment ODOT Grant. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
LGIP Account Authorized Users
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained to the Council that the Oregon State Treasury is updating the LGIP system which is the Government Pool Account. The LGIP system has been an automated phone system and has not been updated in the last eight years. The forms that were sent to the City stated that they must be filled out by an authorized user. Valerie was not sure who the authorized users were on file so she contacted the Oregon State Treasury to inquire. The authorized users on file were Tom Isaacson and Rena Morrow and not been updated since 2005. New authorized users for the LGIP account require Council approval.
Councilor Adcock made a motion to appoint City Recorder Valerie Russell and Mayor Jim Brown as the authorized users for the LGIP account. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 5 – New Business

Councilor Bain
Councilor Bain explained that the Haines Rodeo Association is trying to relocate the Demolition Derby to Haines next year.


Councilor Adcock 
Councilor Adcock questioned if the party that was refusing to pay for the sewer install paid the bill and he reiterated his statement from last month to require a down payment before the installation begins.
Mayor Brown stated that the party did pay for the installation of the sewer.

Councilor Adcock made a motion that new service installations must pay 50% of the construction cost before the project begins. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion passed with unanimous consent.


Councilor Bain
Councilor Bain commented that he has received a citizen complaint concerning an abandoned house that is overgrown with weeds and is a fire hazard
City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that she had received several other complaints concerning overgrown abandoned houses and suggested contacting the owners asking them to maintain the property because it is a fire hazard.

Council agreed to send letters to the property owners. 
Meeting adjourned at 7:35 pm.
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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